1
12

Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust

Confirmed Minutes of Meeting 3 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, held in the Board Room, Awhina House, Royal New Zealand Foundation of the Blind, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell, on Tuesday 16 November 2010, commencing at 12:30pm

1  Welcome, Attendees

	Name
	Appointed by
	Term Expires

	Trustees
	
	

	Steve Bellamy
	BLENNZ
	2013

	Jenny McFadden
	BLENNZ
	2011

	Janet Reynolds, Treasurer
	RNZFB
	2012

	Wendy Richards
	The Seven
	2011

	Marion Satherley
	The Seven
	2011

	Mary Schnackenberg, Secretary
	The Seven
	2011

	Raeleen Smith
	The Seven
	2012

	Maria Stevens, Chairperson
	Ngati Kaapoo
	2013

	Paula Waby
	ABC NZ
	2012

	Lisette Wesseling
	RNZFB
	2013

	Apologies
	
	

	Gaynor Edgar
	PVI
	2012


2  Minutes

2.1  Confirmation of Minutes of Meeting 2 held on 21 September 2010

It was resolved:

That the Minutes of Meeting 2 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Tuesday 21 September 2010 be confirmed.

Moved: Wendy Richards. Seconded: Steve Bellamy. (Res. 3-1).

3  Correspondence

To and from Dr Barry Hughes, University of Auckland, supporting his braille research proposal to the Health Research Council.

To and from Raewyne Lovich obtaining the RNZFB Board policy re attendance of observers at RNZFB Board meetings.

To ABC NZ (Rose Wilkinson), BLENNZ (Jane Wells), Ngati Kaapoo (Chrissie Cowan), Parents of Vision Impaired (Paul Manning), RNZFB (Sandra Budd) with Memorandum of Understanding.

To Wendy Richards, Marion Satherley and Raeleen Smith with examples of Memorandum of Understanding.

Various emails re draft Newsletter.

To and from Maria Stevens confirming the dates for the 2011 Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Examination.

Various emails re Unified English Braille Manual New Zealand Edition, supplying it to the CNIB braille transcribers.

From and to the Charities Commission re BANZAT's invitation to the Charities Commission Annual Meeting and forum.

From Rose Wilkinson, ABC NZ, with signed Memorandum of Understanding.

From Raewyne Lovich, RNZFB, with signed Memorandum of Understanding.

From and to Gaynor Edgar with her apology for Meeting 3 and comments about the attendance of Ming Ming Edgar at Meeting 2.

It was agreed:

That inwards correspondence be received and outwards endorsed. (Res. 3-2).

4  Treasurer's Report

Janet advised that Paula's Dunedin-Auckland return air fare was $496.00. Mary reported she had not arranged the bank account as yet but undertook to do this prior to Christmas 2010.

It was resolved:

That the Treasurer's report be received and accounts be passed for payment.

Moved: Janet Reynolds. Seconded: Maria Stevens. (Res. 3-3).

5  Administration Support

Following discussion,

It was agreed:

That the Position Description for Administration Officer BANZAT, provided as Attachment A to the Meeting 3 Agenda be accepted;

That an appropriate hourly rate for the Administration Officer BANZAT's work be investigated by the Treasurer; and

That the number of hours to be worked be agreed with Mary, subject to BANZAT budget provision. (Res. 3-4).

Following further discussion,

It was agreed:

That opportunities for fundraising be added to the Issues list. (Res. 3-5).

6  Attendance by Observers at BANZAT Meetings

There was discussion about the draft policy provided in the Agenda and the meaning of the phrase "colleagues in braille". It was felt that attendance by observers should be at the discretion of the officers and that seven days' notice of the wish to attend should be given to allow time for any discussion among trustees.

It was agreed to write to Gaynor.

It was resolved:

That the Policy concerning attendance by observers at BANZAT meetings be adopted as amended; and

That a letter be sent to Gaynor.

Moved: Steve Bellamy. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 3-6).

The Policy as amended is attached to these Minutes as Attachment A.

7  Memoranda of Understanding

Signed copies have been received from the ABC NZ and the RNZFB and are held by the Treasurer.

It was agreed:

That, to complete the work of gathering the Memoranda of Understanding,

Jane Wells (BLENNZ) be approached by Janet,

Chrissie Cowan (Ngati Kaapoo) be approached by Maria and

Paul Manning (PVI) be approached by Mary. (Res. 3-7).

8  Code Maintenance Committee

This item is deferred until Meeting 4 as the NZBRL list is not yet up and running and the Newsletter has not yet been distributed. The need for the Code Maintenance Committee has been raised with the AFP braille team.

9  NZBRL List

At Meeting 2 it was agreed that this would be advertised to the Visually Impaired Users list, the Assistive Technology Interest Group, all RNZFB staff, Announcements - General, and the BLENNZ Development website. The old Braillists' Discussions list is about to be discontinued.

Janet reported that 48 people are currently on the NZBRL list, 25 of whom are braille users. 29 are RNZFB staff. All AFP and Adaptive Communication Instructors are members. Because of technical difficulties, three BANZAT trustees have not yet joined, but Janet will sort this.

It was agreed:

That a corrected first Newsletter be sent by the Secretary to Trustees for their signoff;

That it be distributed by the Secretary to the agreed recipients by the end of November 2010; and

That recipients include all BLENNZ RTVs. (Res. 3-8).

10  Logo

At Meeting 2 it was suggested that a logo could include the letters BANZAT, braille dots and something by way of colour or style that reflected New Zealand. Wendy offered to engage her son, a graphics design student, to come up with some suggestions.

Wendy presented some concept drawings prepared by her son. Following discussion,

It was agreed:

That Wendy would email to BANZAT further drawings based on the preferred concept. (Res. 3-9).

11  Website

Issues to be resolved included hosting of the site, layout, adding content and long term maintenance.

It was agreed:

That a draft website be developed by the Secretary for trustees to consider; and

That options with costings for hosting be provided by the Secretary to Meeting 4. (Res. 3-10).

12  Trustee Reports

Accessible Format Production RNZFB

Janet drew particular attention to the retirement of volunteer transcribers Margaret Salt, now in her eighties, and Dorothy Silvester, now in her nineties. In answer to a question, Janet explained that the Australian company, Read How You Want, obtains files from publishers and converts them into accessible formats. Their range of large print titles is especially attractive to the Homai Special Formats Librarian. While they are able to produce UEB, there are questions about the quality of the code as their translation tables are not Duxbury, and the quality of the format.

Adaptive Communication Services RNZFB

In response to a question, Raeleen said it is unlikely at this stage that the RNZFB would lease a HumanWare BrailleNote Apex or a Hims Braille Sense OnHand. She said that demand for braille notetakers among Adaptive Communications consumers is low because funding to purchase them is not readily available for those who are not in paid employment. However an application to Enable on behalf of a deafblind person for a HumanWare Communicator has been successful.

Association of Blind Citizens of New Zealand Inc.

Paula had no additional comments.

BLENNZ

Steve advised that the Post Graduate Diploma in Specialist Teaching does include a requirement to learn braille and to pass the Trans Tasman Braille Proficiency Certificate. Julia Budd will teach the braille component. Students will be required to learn to write braille using a Perkins brailler and not Perky Duck or some other computer program.

BLENNZ Distance Braille

Marion proudly reported on the success of her students in the 2010 Trans Tasman Braille Proficiency Examination, one of whom scored 100% using a Perkins brailler.

Braille Awareness Consultant RNZFB

Lisette advised that documents promoting improved quality of braille in taxis are with RNZFB management.

See also Item 16

Braille Music

Items raised in Wendy's report are discussed below in Item 15.

International Council on English Braille (ICEB)

Mary advised that the Braille Authority of North America (BANA) has approved at its October 2010 Board meeting "Guidelines and Standards for Tactile Graphics" jointly developed by BANA and the Canadian Braille Authority.

The ICEB Executive has agreed to allow observers on the Code Maintenance Committee. Observers must be nominated by the member country's braille authority.

It was agreed:

That the nomination of an observer on the ICEB UEB Code Maintenance Committee be deferred until the BANZAT Code Maintenance Committee has been established, or until discussion on the Technical Guidelines has commenced on the UEB CMC, whichever is the sooner. (Res. 3-11).

Ngati Kaapoo o Aotearoa

Maria had nothing further to report.

Parents of Vision Impaired NZ Inc.

There was no report from Gaynor.

It was agreed:

That the above reports be received. (Res. 3-12).

13  Braille Proficiency Certificate Holders

Following discussion

It was agreed:

That amendments such as change of name, whether retired or deceased, if on BLENNZ staff, current contact details or any other information be emailed by Trustees to the Secretary; and

That the spreadsheets be updated by the Secretary. (Res. 3-13).

14  Results from 2010 Trans Tasman Braille Proficiency Examination

As the examiner, Maria Stevens reported that the 2010 examination was sent by the Australian Braille Authority. The paper was amended in New Zealand to align with the format adopted by the Braille Authority of New Zealand.

16 candidates sat the Certificate and 13 passed, two with distinction.

15  Braille Music Report Discussion Points

Wendy explained that there is little or no support for braille music students living outside Auckland and Wellington to develop their braille music reading knowledge. She was exploring how to provide support to these students, possibly using video Skype, and how this work might be funded. There was interest in establishing a braille music email list although these contacts may be running informally as a result of the music schools. Email lists involving children and adults are subject to privacy and internet safety concerns and Helen Lynch at BLENNZ is taking a lead on these issues. The music examination guidelines that she and Lisette had prepared were the result of discovering that examination techniques varied widely around the country. Wendy felt it would be valuable to compare the Richards/Wesseling Guidelines with those about to be published by the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities. There was a need to agree with NZQA how many bars of music should be brailled so that students did not have to read extensively searching for the points in the score they were being examined on. Consideration should be given to including a full simulated braille version for the benefit of the amanuensis.

It was agreed:

That ways and means to support braille music students living away from Auckland and Wellington be further explored by Wendy;

That the possibility of establishing a specialist braille music list be explored by Wendy;

That Guidelines for the Administration and Preparation of Braille Music Exams prepared by Wendy Richards and Lisette Wesseling be tabled;

That consideration be given for providing a full simulated braille copy of the examinations with the papers for the benefit of the amanuenses;

That discussions be commenced with NZQA about the minimum number of bars to be brailled so students did not have to read extensively to find the points in the score they were to comment on;

That these Guidelines be compared with the Accessible Examinations Guidelines about to be published by the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities; and

That further discussion take place at BANZAT Meeting 4 in March 2011 with a view to BANZAT endorsing the Richards/Wesseling Guidelines for presentation to NZQA. (Res. 3-14).

16  Future of Braille Competitions for School Students and Adults

Lisette commented that just five students entered the braille writing competition this year, despite the attractive prizes. A need to promote braille reading and writing in the mainstream school setting was highlighted.

It was agreed:

That BANZAT sponsors one or more braille competitions for students and adults in New Zealand;

That a Braille Competitions Subcommittee be established by BANZAT;

That the members be Lisette Wesseling, Maria Stevens, Jenny McFadden and Steve Bellamy;

That the Subcommittee investigate braille writing and reading competitions overseas and bring recommendations to Meeting 4. (Res. 3-15).

17  List of Issues

There was insufficient time to review the List of Issues. An updated list is provided as Attachment B.

18  New Business

Tactile map of Christchurch produced by AFP: The Christchurch City Council has requested a tactile map of the city. One has been produced by Canterbury University which was shown to trustees at Meeting 2. Another map has been produced by AFP and members looked at this at the close of the meeting, providing Janet with some feedback.

19  Dates for the Diary

See Attachment c to these Minutes

20  Next meeting and Closure

Chairman Maria wished us all the compliments of the season. She advised the next meeting would be on Tuesday 15 March 2011 at 12:30pm in the Board Room in Awhina House.

The meeting closed at 2:55pm.

NOTE: these Minutes were confirmed with an amendment at Meeting 4 held on Tuesday 15 March 2011.

Attachment A: Policy re Observers

This Attachment refers to Item 6 in the Minutes.

Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Policy 1

Observer Attendance at Trust Meetings

Adopted at Meeting 3, 16-Nov-2010 (Res. 3-6)

Meetings of BANZAT are not normally open to the public. Colleagues in braille are welcome to attend meetings of BANZAT at the discretion of the BANZAT officers. Colleagues in braille are users of braille, involved in the production or teaching of braille, work with braille users, funders of braille, connected with braille equipment or otherwise linked to literacy through braille.

The following guidelines have been established:

1. Observers are asked to give seven days' notice of their wish to attend a BANZAT meeting to the BANZAT Secretary. The Secretary shall discuss requests with the BANZAT officers and advise the observers of the outcome of their request.

2. Observers are not entitled to speak unless invited to do so by the Chair.

3. An email version of the list of agenda items may be made available to observers on request.

4. Observers must leave the room if/when BANZAT goes into committee.

5. Observers are invited to share morning and afternoon tea if this is served. Lunch will not be available to observers.

6. As attendance is voluntary, no costs incurred by observers to attend the meeting will be met by BANZAT.

Attachment B: List of Issues

This List of Issues refers to Item 17 in these Minutes.

Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust

Issues List Meeting 3, 16 November 2010

This list is divided into three groups, Action, Ongoing, Resolved.

Action

1  The future of the teaching of braille to Resource Teachers Vision.

It was pointed out that this is much wider than Resource Teachers Vision - Meeting 1 10-Aug-2010.

Discussions continue with Julia Budd, the part time lecturer at Massey University. Julia is to visit BLENNZ in October. Subject to discussion at BANZAT's November meeting and with the approval of the BLENNZ Principal, it was felt that BANZAT should write to Massey University stating its position on the teaching of braille to the teachers of children learning braille - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010.

The Post Graduate Diploma in Specialist Teaching does include a requirement to learn braille and to pass the Trans Tasman Braille Proficiency Certificate. Julia Budd will teach the braille component. Students will be required to learn to write braille using a Perkins brailler - Meeting 3 16-Nov-2010.

2  Developing an online course on reading and writing braille by sight.

It was suggested that funding for such a course might be forthcoming from the Ministry of Education although they may restrict free access to the course to learners working with children - Meeting 1 10-Aug-2010.

It was felt it would be better to discuss this at SPEVI in January 2011 and find out what Renwick College is planning for a proposed online course some time in 2011 - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010.

3  Develop a list of guidelines for the production of tactile graphics to be available on BANZAT website and for issuing to producers of tactile graphics in New Zealand.

Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010 Res. 2-14.

The Braille Authority of North America (BANA) approved at its October 2010 meeting "Guidelines and Standards for Tactile Graphics" jointly developed by BANA and the Canadian Braille Authority - Meeting 3 16-Nov-2010.

4  The quality of braille signs in taxis.

Lisette has this on her workplan and will liaise with ABC NZ. BANZAT will write to the New Zealand Transport Agency when triggered - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010.

Documents promoting improved quality of braille in taxis are with RNZFB management - Meeting 3 16-Nov-2010.

5  Adoption of the revised International Phonetic Alphabet (IPA).

Although AFP used this for material produced for Lisette last year, it was felt we should seek their guidance at BANZAT Meeting 3 - 21-Sep-2010.

6  Fostering of collaboration among accessible format producers within New Zealand and internationally.

Step 1 is to publish the BANZAT newsletter - Meeting 2 21-Sep-2010.

7  Braille21 Conference, Leipzig, 28-30 September 2011: possible attendance by New Zealand.

Ongoing

8  Responsibility for Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Certificate.

The Australian Braille Authority has written the examination paper for 2010 - 21-Sep-2010.

9  Maintaining the register of Braille Proficiency Certificate holders and considering whether the whereabouts of current holders should be established. This may be an opportunity for teachers to upskill in UEB. In the meantime, RTVs can access the "Hitchhiker's Guide to UEB".

Circulate list of Certificate holders with the November Agenda - 21-Sep-2010.

10  Braille Music and possible code developments.

Mary undertook to follow this up with Pete Osborne, the lead on the ICEB Music Committee - 21-Sep-2010.

11  Future of Braillists' Discussions email list.

Establish NZBRL list - 10-Aug-2010.

48 members on NZBRL list - meeting 3 16-Nov-2010.

12  Resourcing the production of braille for learners with vision impairments, in the context that the accessible formats of electronic texts are a less expensive option.

13  Workforce planning and capacity building of braille producers.

14  Awareness and teaching of braille as a literacy option for adult members of the RNZFB.

15  Accessible Signage Guidelines, maintaining a watching brief about their currency in light of New Zealand experience and overseas developments.

16  Monitoring research projects being undertaken in New Zealand and advising ICEB about these projects.

Support given to application by Dr Barry Hughes, University of Auckland, to Health Research Council for a grant to undertake research into the reading of braille - 21-Sep-2010.

17  Representation on Unified English Braille Code Maintenance Committee, managed by ICEB.

Maria Stevens is the current representative - 10-Aug-2010.

18  Representation on UEB Training Materials Committee of ICEB and maintaining the list of New Zealand produced UEB training materials.

Sue Spooner is the current representative - 10-Aug-2010.

19  Membership of International Council on English Braille and representation on ICEB Executive. The term is for four years. Mary Schnackenberg is the current representative. Nominations will be sought towards the end of 2011.

20  Associate membership of the Braille Authority of North America.

The 2010 fee has been paid - 21-Sep-2010.

21  Fundraising for BANZAT.

Opportunities for fundraising - Meeting 3 16-Nov-2010 (Res. 3-5).

Resolved

No items have been resolved as yet.

Attachment C: BANZAT Dates for the Diary

This refers to Item 19 in these Minutes.

Friday 4 March 2011, email reports to BANZAT list for 15 March meeting 4

Tuesday 15 March 2011, 12:30-3pm, BANZAT meeting 4

Friday 10 June 2011, email reports to BANZAT list for 21 June meeting 5

Tuesday 21 June 2011, 12:30-3pm, BANZAT meeting 5

Monday 15 August 2011, invitation for candidates to sit the Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Examination

Friday 2 September 2011, email reports to BANZAT list for 13 September Meeting 6

Monday 5 September 2011, closing date for candidates to sit the Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Examination

Tuesday 13 September 2011, 12:30-3pm, BANZAT Annual General Meeting (meeting 6), with the possibility that this time may be amended

28-30 September 2011, Braille21 Conference, Leipzig

Friday 30 September 2011, post first set of Trans-Tasman Braille Proficiency Examination papers

1-2 October 2011, World Braille Council, Leipzig

Friday 7 October 2011, post second set of Braille Proficiency Examination papers


